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City of Olmsted Falls

Minutes of a Council Work Session
Monday, June 1, 2015, at Olmsted Falls City Hall

26100 Bagley Road - Council Chambers, 7:00 p.m.

Council President Kathleen Fenderbosch called the Work Session to order at 7:03 p.m.  Roll call was conducted.  Councilmen Linda Garrity, Bob Sculac, Terry Duncan and Sam Pulice.  Ms. Fenderbosch indicated that Mr. Linn is excused as he did contact her and stated he would be unavailable.  She stated that she has not received any notifications from Mr. Roberts. 
Also Present: Joe Borczuch, Service Director. 
New Service Garage
Ms. Fenderbosch asked if anyone needed an overview of what has been previously discussed.  Mr. Sculac asked if Mr. Borczuch could give Council a brief overview.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that through the Service Committee it was decided to engage Sixmo to develop a conceptual plan in order to obtain some rough costs and size of facility.  The packet that was distributed to Council was the end result of discussions with Sixmo.  He stated that he estimated the square footage needed by taking the current service building, the back garages that were added onto, the salt bin, and the area utilized at Tyndall Falls, which equaled approximately 14,000 to 15,000 square feet.  In lieu of knowing that square footage and knowing that he still had equipment stored outside he determined the 20,000 square feet.  He stated that as a result of this process he has determined that there is approximately $400,000 to $500,000 worth of equipment that currently sits outside all year long.  He also discussed the possibility with Mr. Presley who indicated that the interest rates are low and would be a good time to borrow.  He stated that he has received funding from Regional Sewer District for a de-caning station and those funds will be earmarked if the service garage becomes a reality which will make the department more EPA compliant.  There were also funds the city received from the railroad which could be earmarked for the capital improvement fund and could help finance the garage.  The financing is at the discretion of Council.  
He indicated that the packet of information distributed is only a rough concept of what he is looking to build.  He stated that the building department is supervised under the service department and he is attempting to locate both these departments in one unified area.  Ms. Fenderbosch indicated that if the building/service department secretary begins working out of the new facility another individual would be needed in the administration building.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that was correct whether that be an assistant for the Mayor who would also act as the receptionist. 
Ms. Fenderbosch stated that there was mention of selling the current facility but the city desperately needs parking.  She would prefer seeing the building removed in order to utilize the area for additional parking and perhaps a walking bridge built.  She does not like selling city assets as she believes the city only owns a few properties.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that the city owns lots of different property that could be sold.   

Ms. Duncan stated that she does not believe Council can consider the sale of the current building when discussing the financing.  We will need to build the garage before moving any of the current equipment out of the building.  There is no guarantee that the building will sell by the time the garage is built.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that the appraisal of the building came in at $185,000.  Ms. Duncan stated that she believes Council should ignore that piece of financing.  If the decision is to sell it would be great but if something comes along that allows the city to sell the building and keep the land behind it, knock down the old garage behind it and utilize that area as parking.  Ms. Fenderbosch indicated that we would also need to be cognizant of who we sold the building too, if it’s a business we would have to consider the resident who lives next door and the houses across the street.  We would need to be very careful as to Council allows to move into the building.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that he does not believe people were careful when the decision was made to place the service department in that building.  If the city decides to sell the building after the new garage is built you could then utilize the funds to either pay down the note or some type of parking.  The back building would not be an issue to get rid of but the front building could be a hassle to get rid of.  

Mr. Sculac stated that at one of the meetings it was indicated that the city had over 400 parking spots in the downtown area which shocked him.  How much more parking is needed downtown since there is currently 468 spots, which is a lot of parking space for a community this size.  He is not sure if they counted the Mill River Plaza parking lot and understands that the owners do not like when others utilize their parking.  He stated that Mr. Williams, over the years, has received numerous parking variances and is using the same parking spots for the variances which he has not been pleased with.  If the downtown area has that many parking spots do we need additional parking?  He believes that Council needs to be careful because the old fire station lends itself perfectly to someone wanting to move into the city with a service garage. For example, working and rehabbing vehicles.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that if there is a sale it would be Council’s decision regarding who would move into the building.  

Mr. Pulice indicated that he also agrees with Ms. Duncan Council needs to determine financing without the sale of the current building.  Then Council can consider whether to sell the building or make the area parking.  

Ms. Duncan indicated that the packet distributed gives a rough timeline of 300 days before any type of move in would take place.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that after speaking with Mr. Smerigan and completing this as a design/build it would speed the process up.  He indicated that there have been requests for plans for the new building but he does not have those as this is a design/build which means bidders will submit plans and indicate what the building could potentially look like.  It is then the city’s job to review those submittals and determine which design would work the best for the department.  Once all that has been determined plans will be submitted to Council for review and approval.  He indicated that over 20 RFQ’s were requested and sent out which does not include companies that place the ad within their construction postings.  Ms. Duncan asked when the proposals would be opened.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that the proposals are due on June 4th.  He will review the submittals with Mr. Smerigan once a determination has been made he will present that information to the Service Committee and then present to Council as a whole.  

Mr. Sculac asked what Mr. Borczuch’s opinion was regarding putting all of the building department offices upstairs within the administration building as opposed to placing them down the road in a garage.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that if his equipment is stored at another location it would not resolve the issue of going back and forth to pick up the equipment needed.  The objective is to place both departments within one area.  The other objective with the building department is to place them in the administrative offices of the new building and keep them out of the administration building.  He does not believe that it would make sense to have service department personnel upstairs and equipment stored in another location. 

Ms. Fenderbosch indicated that when the current administration building was renovated the objective was to bring all the departments, including the building department, together and have everyone under the same roof.  So when residents needed something that did not have to go to multiple buildings.  She stated that Mr. Borczuch seems to think it would be better to have them in the same building as service.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that the building department has always been supervised by the service director and both departments share a secretary.  Having a secretary in another building the service department always has to bring the work to another location and that currently happens, you still have the inefficiencies of how departments should work when sharing one secretary.  He stated that having both departments together it would eliminate trips to the secretary and she would then be able to divide her work day amongst both departments.  

Ms. Fenderbosch stated the Mayor asked her to relay to Council that she is still negotiating with the Wine Cellar owners and she will be presenting legislation at the next Council meeting.  If this transpires parking could become an issue as the Wine Cellar is busy all the time.  She stated that during the presentation, as Mr. Sculac stated, it was believed that there was enough parking the problem was getting enough people to come into the downtown area and shop.  
Mr. Sculac stated that the original plan was if the city leased the Jenkins Center to the Wine Cellar the city would retain ownership of the parking is that still the current goal.  Mr. Borczuch replied yes, as far as he is aware.  Mr. Sculac asked what the city was doing to sell the other pieces of property we were gifted from the County.  Mr. Borczuch stated that the landlocked properties are hard to sell and the city is in the process of contacting the property owners surrounding those landlocked areas and see if they are interested in purchasing the property. 
Mr. Sculac indicated that the city owns a piece of property on Tyndall Falls that we have had for 20 years.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that the property he is discussing is utilized as a “park.”  He indicated that Council has also previously indicated that they were prefer not selling city owned property.  Mr. Sculac indicated that he understands not selling the Jenkins Center but selling a piece of property on Bronson Road that the service department needs to maintain and does not serve the city for any purpose he believes should be sold.
Mr. Sculac indicated that he would prefer not utilizing the city’s reserves to pay off any portion of the bonds for the administration building or the fire station.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that as far as he is aware the city would borrow the funds to build the service garage.  The decision comes down to if Council wants to borrow the funds regardless of any monies that the city will receive in the future. 
Ms. Garrity stated that as she understood Mr. Presley indicated that the city could pay off the fire station early because interest rates were low.  She indicated that when Mr. Sculac speaks with Mr. Presley she would like to know about municipal bonds.  She stated that financial individuals are stating that interest rates will begin rising and she believes that municipal bonds then will become less desirable.  

Ms. Duncan stated that if the city builds the garage and spends $1.5 million how much will the monthly payment be?  Mr. Borczuch indicated that the cost would be $45,000 per year for 20 years.  Ms. Fenderbosch indicated that, if she remembers correctly, the payment could go up to $80,000.  Mr. Borczuch stated that if the city finances $1.5 million the payment will be approximately $85,000 to $90,000 a year.  Ms. Duncan asked if the city’s current income would be able to fund that type of payment without placing a levy on the ballot.  Mr. Sculac indicated that the fire station is being paid off with levy funds, the administration building is not being paid down with a levy as this building comes from the capital improvement fund.  Once the administration building is paid off those funds could be utilized for something else.  Ms. Duncan indicated that she does understand that and reiterated her question, can the city afford a 20 or 30 year municipal bond without going to the voters for an additional levy as she does not want to do that.  

Ms. Fenderbosch inquired of the life expectancy of a steel building.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that it would be a steel structure but as to the life expectancy he is unsure.  He would assume that the building would last for quite some time.  Ms. Fenderbosch asked what the cost of a brick and mortar building would be.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that the cost factor for a brick and mortar would be more than the city could afford.  
Mr. Borczuch indicated that the building will be built for what is needed which is cover for vehicles, equipment, office space, lunch and locker rooms. 

Ms. Garrity asked if the fire station is paid off early how much a year would the city save.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that those are levy funds and are completely separate.  The only funds that could be considered “freed” are for the administration building. 

Ms. Garrity asked if anyone has spoken with Mr. Williams to see if he was interested in the property for parking.  Ms. Fenderbosh replied no as no determination has been paid to move forward with a new service garage.  Ms. Garrity stated that Mr. Borczuch mentioned 420 parking spots and asked if the city counted the park lots as well.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that they looked at the area from the center of town, the street parking, Moosehead, Mill River, Jenkins Center, Old Library, all the parking that Mr. Williams has.  Ms. Garrity indicated that parking in town on Saturday it is almost impossible.  She also asked if there was any way to calculate the depreciation of the service department equipment.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that for the city’s recertification for Tree City USA the bucket truck gets depreciated $2,000 per year.  He will assume that the bigger equipment is more than that.   Ms. Garrity asked if Mr. Borczuch would prefer moving during the winter season or is there a better time.  Mr. Borczuch suggested, if this garage was to be built, that the concrete and skeleton of the building should be done before the ground freezes in order to prevent issues with the concrete. 
Ms. Garrity stated that regarding the burden on the employees if the service secretary is removed from the administration building it would seem to her that if you look at the Clerk of Council she believes Council has overwhelmed her and she does not feel that one more task should be added to her plate.  Mr. Sculac indicated that the Clerk of Council, Service Secretary and the Asst. Finance Director all answer the phones.  Ms. Fenderbosch indicated that she is Clerk of Council and also helps the law department and the Mayor.  Ms. Fenderbosch has suggested that the Mayor obtain an assistant.  Ms. Garrity indicated that she has seen things and feels that the Clerk of Council has reached her tipping point.  Ms. Fenderbosch indicated that the staff has gone from 11 employees to six and that does make a difference.  

Ms. Fenderbosch stated indicated that she would like to get a list together for Mr. Presley. She stated that Ms. Duncan has make a good point and will ask if Mr. Presley can determine if down the road the city will be able to make the payments.  Mr. Pulice stated that this meeting is for questions and answers and believes that everyone understands a new service garage is needed. Now, it’s a matter of where the money is coming from and we need certain questions answered by the finance director.  Mr. Borczuch suggested emailing to Mr. Presley in order to get those answers.  
Ms. Fenderbosch stated that basically the most concerning issue is financing. She will ask Mr. Presley to develop different scenarios as to how this building could be financed with the bonds and interest.  

Mr. Borczuch asked if all of the funds are available would Council be in favor of a new garage.  Mr. Pulice indicated that if the financing makes sense he does not see why not. Ms. Garrity agreed and added that it would be a good time since interest rates are low. Mr. Borczuch stated that he has not spoken with Mr. Presley but would also like to ask since the building department is currently sub-out to Safebuilt why couldn’t the city use the percentage it keeps to help with the payments of a service garage.  
Bridge Insurance

Ms. Fenderbosch stated that the Mayor received a quote from Traveler’s Insurance of $19,250.00 subject to a $25,000 deductible.  This would insure the bridge for $5 million dollars.  She stated that the bridge structure is the city’s responsibility to maintain and the rail is the railroad’s responsibility.  She would ask for some scenarios that could happen to the bridge that the city would need the insurance.  
Ms. Duncan stated that a piece of concrete could fall from the bridge and hit a car.  Mr. Pulice stated that there could be a natural disaster.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that a crack will not be covered by insurance.  The county performs the bridge inspections and will notify the city just as they do for any other bridge within the city.  Ms. Duncan stated that $20,000 a year would buy the city a lot of maintenance.  She does not feel that insurance will do a lot unless a piece of concrete falls on a car.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that would fall under maintenance.  The city has almost $30 million worth of sewer undergrown, are we saving for that, no there is only a certain amount of dollars in the fund.  We have enough dollars to basically replace one mile of the system.  Mr. Pulice would like to know exactly what the insurance would cover because the city could be in trouble if a chunk of concrete falls off the bridge 10 or 20 years down the road.  He would like to see a more defined policy before any decisions are made and if we could pick what coverage would be needed.  Mr. Borczuch stated that CSX uses the rail and if there is a problem with the bridge they will not wait for it to be repaired they will make repairs.  Mr. Pulice stated that he is surprised that the railroad companies have not required the city to have insurance.  
Committee Meetings

Ms. Fenderbosch indicated that she likes the Caucus meetings but is feeling that sometimes Council members are missing committee discussions in order to understand more fully what is going on in the department.  She would like the Chairman of the committee’s to hold meetings if they feel that their committee needs to meet.  Council can still hold their Caucus in order to brief all the other members as to what has transpired. She feels that she is not fully understanding what is happening and there does not seem to be enough time during the caucus meeting. 

Adjournment
Mr. Pulice moved to adjourn; Ms. Duncan seconded. Poll: 5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.

The meeting adjourned at 8:04 p.m.

Kathleen Fenderbosch, Council President


Angela Mancini, Clerk of Council
